PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, January 23, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, January 23, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Town Managers’s Report
Ambulance Services Advisory Committee – Town Manager Mark Sylvia informed the Board that the newly formed Ambulance Services Advisory Committee met for the first time earlier during the day (January 23, 2007).  This roundtable-style committee consisting of representatives from the Police Department, Fire Department, Emergency Management Office, Jordan Hospital, and Council on Aging was created as a mechanism through which the Town can review the services, response times, types of incidences, etc. of the contracted agent providing ambulance services to the Town of Plymouth.  AMR currently holds this contract.  Mr. Sylvia invited the public to direct concerns regarding ambulance services to his office.  
Licenses

Common Victualler (New)

Buffalo Grille, 179 Court Street, Ricardo Maduro, requested a Common Victualler (New) License.
Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the building and health departments.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Common Victualler (New) License for Buffalo Grille.  Voted 3-0, approved. 
Common Victualler (Renewal)

Town Wharf Enterprises, 10 Town Wharf, requested a Common Victualler License Renewal.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Common Victualler License (Renewal) for Town Wharf Enterprises.  Voted   3-0, approved. 
One Day Wine and Malt License

Sacred Heart High School, 399 Bishops Highway, Kingston requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for March 10, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:30 p.m. for an Annual Caritas Gala to be held at the PartyLite headquarters, 59 Armstrong Road.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above One Day Wine and Malt License for Sacred Heart High School.  Voted 3-0, approved. 

Vehicle for Hire Operator (Renewal)

Tahsin Moussalli 

Seabreeze Transportation

Issuance of the above license is subject to the CORI background check.  Driving record shows no basis for denial.  

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Vehicle for Hire Operator License (Renewal) for Tahsin Moussalli.  Voted 3-0, approved.
Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the minutes from the January 16, 2007 Board of Selectmen’s meeting.
Appointment – The Board appointed Donna J. Vecchiarello to the Disabilities Commission for a term expiring June 30, 2008.

Appointment (Postponed) – The Board postponed consideration of the reappointment of William L. Rudolph to the Plymouth Development Corporation, to provide an opportunity to pose questions to Mr. Rudolph prior to their decision. 
Removal – The Board approved the removal of Kenneth Lawson and Sean Dodgson from the Memorials Advisory Committee for several consecutive, unexplained absences.   Letters requesting correspondence were mailed to both Mr. Lawson and Mr. Dodgson on December 13, 2006, and both failed to respond within thirty (30) days. 
Public Comment

Laurien Enos rose to speak on the amplified music matter, explaining her opposition to noise pollution in the downtown/waterfront area.  Chairman Quintal asked those who wished to speak on the amplified music matter to hold their comments until the Public Hearing.
Barry Meltzer, chairman of Plymouth’s No Place For Hate (NPFH) Committee, provided the Board with a review of the committee’s 2006 activities.  Mr. Meltzer noted that NPFH responded to four hate crimes within the community during 2006, reinforcing the importance of their continued outreach efforts within the community and school system.   A highlight for 2007, Mr. Meltzer pointed out, will be the “Diversity Day” outdoor event the NPFH committee is planning for September.  Mr. Meltzer thanked the Board for their support, and he directed those seeking further information to NFPH’s website, www.plymouthnoplaceforhate.com.
Public Hearing – Amplified Music
Chairman Quintal opened a Public Hearing to consider the applications for Outdoor Amplified Music permits for the following establishments licensed under Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws:

	· CabbyShack
	· Plimoth Plantation

	· Crow’s Nest Restaurant
	· Sweet Lemons

	· Plymouth Yacht Club
	· Pinehills Golf Club

	· East Bay Grille
	· Bugaboo Creek Steakhouse

	· 14 Union Street
	· Souther’s Marsh Golf Club

	· The Vine
	· Seaside Club

	· Weathervane Restaurant
	· Red Robin

	· Sam Diego’s
	· Cold Spring Athletic Club

	· Waverly Oaks Golf Club
	· On the Rocks

	· John Alden Sportsman Club
	


Notice of this hearing was given and those wishing to be heard on this matter were encouraged to attend.
Mr. Sylvia explained that, in 2001, the Town extended its Amplified Music permit to include establishments with Comprehensive Entertainment licenses, in response to several noise complaints from nearby residents.   
Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi went on to explain that increasing calls during the summer of 2006 prompted the updating of language in the application for Amplified Music permits.  This updated Amplified Music Policy for Public Establishments, Ms. Arrighi explained, reminds businesses that the Police Department has the authority to enforce laws relating to disturbance (specifically the Noise bylaw) and require that the amplification be turned down.   Ultimately, the intent of the policy is to establish standards by which the Town can balance the ability of establishments to have outdoor entertainment with the ability of those residents living in the area to enjoy a level of peace.   

Through this Public Hearing, Ms. Arrighi explained, residents and business owners alike would have an opportunity to express their concerns to the Board prior to their consideration of granting Outdoor Amplified Music permits.  
Chairman Quintal opened the hearing for public comment.
Residents Marilyn Colburn, Bob Colburn, Connie Melahoures (on behalf of the Long Beach Homeowners Association), Ric Cone (on behalf of the Historic District Neighborhood Watch), Tom Bruce, Betty Sander, Bob Miniciello, and Laurien Enos urged the Board to take action to curb excessive amplification at Plymouth establishments, especially in the downtown/waterfront district.  
Lisa Conroy (downtown resident and owner of The Vine), Lisa Brini (CabbyShack), Karen Bremnes (Sweet Lemons), Mike Cardell (East Bay Grille), Paul Barbado (East Bay Grille), and Attorney Bob Betters (14 Union Street) urged the Board to consider how a decision to alter their ability to provide entertainment could affect the sustainability of their businesses.  
Selectman Schena asked for clarification of what actions the Board would be considering at the conclusion of the hearing.  Ms. Arrighi confirmed that the Board has been asked to consider two matters: (1) granting Outdoor Amplified Music permits to the requesting establishments [listed in the hearing notice] and (2) approving the proposed Amplified Music Policy for Public Establishments.
Chairman Quintal closed the hearing to public comment, and discussion ensued between members of the Board.
Chairman Quintal expressed respect for the concerns of both the residents and the businesses, acknowledging the close proximity between the two within the downtown/ waterfront district.  He asked that the new policy be put in place and given a chance to work.  The Board, he said, can monitor establishments with outdoor music on a case-by-case basis and respond accordingly.
Selectman Schena echoed Chairman Quintal’s sentiments that both sides have valid concerns.  He noted that, while he understands the way entertainment contributes to the vitality and enjoyment of the downtown area, he also wants the concerns of residents to be heard and respected.   He assured the audience that the Board would be attentive to complaints about excessive noise, and he asked both sides to work toward compromise.
Selectman Malaguti suggested an earlier curfew for amplified music, as a compromise between residents and businesses.  If the Board set, in advance, an hour at which amplified music much cease, he contemplated, it might help the Police Department to enforce the Amplified Music Policy for Public Establishments.  He acknowledged the residents’ pleas for reining in the level of noise pollution and promised to take further complaints very seriously. 
A brief discussion about setting a Town-wide curfew Ms. Arrighi pointed out that Town Counsel does not recommend a blanket time restriction policy, as varying events and venue locales may warrant different restrictions.  The Board has the authority to monitor establishments and special events on a case-by-case basis. 
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board approved the Amplified Music Policy for Public Establishments, as written by the Town Manager.  Voted 3-0, approved.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved Amplified Music permits for the establishments listed below.  Voted 3-0, approved.
	· CabbyShack
	· Plimoth Plantation

	· Crow’s Nest Restaurant
	· Sweet Lemons

	· Plymouth Yacht Club
	· Pinehills Golf Club

	· East Bay Grille
	· Bugaboo Creek Steakhouse

	· 14 Union Street
	· Souther’s Marsh Golf Club

	· The Vine
	· Seaside Club

	· Weathervane Restaurant
	· Red Robin

	· Sam Diego’s
	· Cold Spring Athletic Club

	· Waverly Oaks Golf Club
	· On the Rocks

	· John Alden Sportsman Club
	


Silva Property – 90 Carver Road
The Board invited Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development for the Town of Plymouth, to provide information and recommendations on the Town’s right of first refusal on a 16-acre parcel of property at 90 Carver Road.  
Mr. Hartmann gave a brief description of the property, noting its Chapter 61A status (agricultural use).  The Town, he explained, has first right of refusal when an owner wishes to remove the parcel’s Chapter 61A status.  A purchase offer made on the property by a private developer has triggered the 120-day right-of-refusal process, during which the Town must decide whether it wishes to acquire the parcel.  Mr. Hartmann explained that Town counsel has reviewed the offer (which requested special permitting contingencies) and deemed it as not bona fide.  The prospective buyer’s attorney has responded, disputing their ruling.  Town counsel reviewed the response letter, and reiterated their position that the offer was speculative.   

Mr. Hartmann explained that the Town could seek declaratory judgment in court to officially determine whether the offer is bona fide.  Additionally, the Town could notify the property owner that Town Meeting would like to exercise its right of first refusal with an official intent to purchase the property, but a non-refundable deposit would be required, leaving the Town at risk to lose the deposit if the acquisition is not approved.   If, Mr. Hartmann said, the Town is serious about pursuing this acquisition, action needs to be taken quickly.  The 120-day right-of-refusal period ends February 17, 2007.
Members of the Board posed questions regarding the evaluation and prioritization of the parcel.  Mr. Hartmann explained that the Planning Department, School Department, and Department of Public Works have looked at the parcel, and none have determined the parcel as a priority. 
Attorney Bob Betters spoke on behalf of the prospective purchaser, Ron Ferioli.  He asserted the position that the purchaser and seller have a binding purchase and sale agreement, and that notice was properly given to the Town on the 18th of October, 2006.

Christine Reardon from the Open Space Committee reviewed the committee’s process of ranking the site at 90 Carver Road based on public interest value.   The site was scored at 28 points, out of a possible 45.

Bill Keohan, chair of the Community Preservation Committee, noted that his committee has looked at the parcel with interest.  He and his colleagues have been working closely with the West Plymouth Neighbors Group to assist them with seeking alternative funding sources for the project, to lessen the expense to the Town.  Mr. Keohan expressed his sentiment that it would be a worthy challenge for the Town to evaluate the validity of the purchase offer, noting that the property could be of considerable value to this area of Town.    
Chairman Quintal expressed concern for the rapid development of the area surrounding this parcel West Plymouth.  He asked Mr. Keohan if the Town could meet the February 17th deadline.

Mr. Keohan noted that a special Town Meeting would need to be called in the next month, and the risk of losing a deposit on the property is real.  Ultimately, Mr. Keohan said, more time is necessary, to ensure that all options for alternative funding can be exhausted. 

Julie Archer and Jeff Flockton addressed the Board on behalf of the West Plymouth Neighbors Group.  They urged the Board to prioritize the parcel, citing the lack of publicly accessible open space in West Plymouth and the acquisition’s fit with the West Plymouth Master Plan.
Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Hartmann for a recommendation.  Mr. Hartmann suggested that direction from the Community Preservation Committee was important, and that he would follow up on that with them.   He reiterated that the Town needs to decide whether this parcel is a priority; from there, the varying departments can act upon that directive.
Selectman Schena went on the record as in support of the purchase of 90 Carver Road.   

Selectman Schena made a motion to take a non-binding vote to allow the Town Manager to move ahead with exercising the Town’s first right of refusal of the property at 90 Carver Road.  Selectman Malaguti seconded the motion.  Voted 3-0, approved.  
Chairman Quintal called for a five minute break. 
Town Meeting Articles
Special Article 3

SPECIAL ARTICLE 3:  To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to pay certain unpaid bills, or take any action relative thereto.

Ms. Arrighi outlined the background information on four unpaid bills from the prior year.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to recommend Special Article 3 to Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.  
Article 33

ARTICLE 33:  To see if the Town Meeting will vote to amend Section 134-3 of the Town Bylaws so that such Section as Amended shall read as follows:

§134-3 Headway Speed

Between the hours of 3:00 p.m. and 9:00 a.m., weekends and holidays, and between the hours of 7:30 p.m. and 9:00 a.m. weekdays, all motorboats may proceed at maximum of headway speed, with the exception of Great Herring and Billington Sea Ponds.  On these Great Ponds, motorboats are restricted to headway speed between the hours of sunset or 7:30 p.m., whichever comes first, and 9:00 a.m. seven days a week.  Headway speed is defined as six knots.  

(Amended wording is underlined)

BY PETITION: JAMES P. SIMPSON, ET AL

On behalf of petitioner James Simpson and the Billington Sea Association, Michael Leary spoke to the Board on behalf of this article.  The Billington Sea Association is sponsoring this article, which will raise the curfew for use of motor craft on Billington Sea.  Mr. Leary pointed out the color-coded map (provided to the Board) of the properties abutting Billington Sea, showing that residents were surveyed and nearly all supported the article.  
Chairman Quintal asked Harbormaster Tim Routhier if this amendment would require additional staffing, and Mr. Routhier responded that it would not.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to recommend Article 33 to Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.  

Eel River Wetlands Restoration Project

David Gould, Environmental Management Director and Acting Director of the Department of Public Works provided a presentation to the Board on a $180,000 gift offered to Town toward the Eel River Wetlands Restoration Project.  This contribution from the Lorusso-Bristol Stone Corporation will be treated as a grant, for which the Town will provide reports on progress and expenses. 
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to accept a grant of $180,000 for the Eel River Wetlands Restoration Project.  Voted 3-0, approved.  

Old Business / Letters / New Business
Plymouth Bulletin Newspapers - Chairman Quintal noted another complaint regarding the issue of Plymouth Bulletin Newspapers being delivered to residents who have repeatedly informed Community Newspapers that they do not want them.  He asked if the Board should consider amending a bylaw.  Ms. Arrighi responded that this could be done, but it could be more complicated than at first glance.  She will look further into this issue.
Massachusetts Housing Partnership – Chairman Quintal received a general report from the Massachusetts Housing Partnership, and he recommended that the Town look further into the program.
Village Vineyards – Chairman Quintal made note of a notice of appeal from Village Vineyards, appealing their denial of an All Alcohol Package Store License.
Executive Session
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to enter into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraphs 3 and 6 (Litigation, Property).  Voted 3-0: Malaguti – yes, Quintal – yes, and Schena – yes. 

Adjournment

Chairman Quintal informed the audience that the Board would not return to open meeting after Executive Session and adjourned the meeting.  
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